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Seventh session of the

Committee on Migrant Workers
Geneva,

Monday, 26 November 2007,

10:00 a.m

Palais Wilson First Floor Conference Room

Distinguished members of the Committee,

Ladies and gentlemen,

I am very pleased to welcome you to Geneva for the seventh session of the Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families. 

Mr. Ibrahim Salama, the new Chief of the Treaties and Council Branch, has asked me to convey to you his best regards and good wishes for your session. Due to other commitments, he cannot be with you this morning, but he will meet with you on Wednesday 28 November.
If you permit, let me now brief you on developments that have occurred since your April session in relation to the work of the United Nations human rights treaty bodies. 

The Sixth Inter-Committee Meeting and the Nineteenth Meeting of Treaty Bodies’ Chairpersons
As you know, the issue of reform of the human rights treaty body system has continued to be a subject of debate amongst States parties, members of treaty bodies, United Nations entities, national human rights institutions, non-governmental organizations, and others, including in the context of the Inter-Committee meeting and meeting of chairpersons on which I will brief you shortly. Most recently, the enhancement of the human rights treaty body system was discussed in Berlin in the beginning of July 2007 at an informal brainstorming, hosted by the Government of Germany. Mr. Chairperson, you yourself represented the Committee on Migrant Workers at this meeting and I am sure that you will report on the outcome of this brainstorming later this session. Let me just say that discussions, demonstrated, once again, the need to seek ways and methods to harmonize the treaty body system and highlighted the Inter-Committee Meeting as a vehicle to achieve this end. 

Discussion during the Inter-Committee meeting focused predominantly on the treaty body system. Participants recognized the need to improve and harmonize further the working methods of the human rights treaty bodies, and considered it appropriate that the Inter-Committee meeting meet twice a year, with the participation of the chairpersons of human rights treaty bodies. The Inter-Committee Meeting will be tasked to coordinate and make recommendations for the improvement and possible harmonization of working methods of the human rights treaty bodies. All recommendations of the Inter-Committee Meeting will be developed in consultation and with the approval of all treaty bodies. The recommendations of the Inter-Committee Meeting were approved by the Chairpersons’ Meeting which took place immediately after the that meeting. I am sure that the members who participated in the meetings on behalf of the Committee (the Chairman, Mr. Alba and Mr. Taghizade) will brief you fully on this.
Following the Chairpersons’ meeting, a note verbale was sent to all the Permanent Missions to the United Nations Office in Geneva recommending that the approved harmonized guidelines on reporting under the international human rights treaties, including guidelines on a common core document and treaty-specific documents should be used by States parties when submitting a report to any human rights treaty body. Briefings with States parties to further disseminate those guidelines and clarify issues related to their implementation are being planned by the Secretariat. I am pleased to inform you that the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) has already adopted revised reporting guidelines for the CERD-specific document in August 2007.  The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) is well advanced in its revision of its specific guidelines following an informal meeting hosted by the Swiss Government held in Geneva late October. Other treaty bodies, including the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights have already made good progress, with several designating one of their members to report back on revised guidelines at their next session.
I am aware that this Committee has only recently elaborated its guidelines for the presentation of initial reports of States parties. I would like to encourage you to consider focusing on a CMW-specific report when soon you will be developing and adopting guidelines for periodic reports of States parties. Thereafter you may wish also to reconsider your guidelines for the presentation of initial reports. 
I am also pleased to inform you that common core documents are now being received. Australia, Timor-Leste and Turkey have already submitted common core documents and several other States parties have indicated progress in this regard.  OHCHR has also provided technical assistance to several States parties with regard to the common core document. 

The issue of an effective cooperation between the treaty bodies and the Human Rights Council, particularly with the mechanism of universal periodic review (UPR), was also addressed by the chairpersons’ meeting.  
The Meeting reiterated the view of the Inter-Committee Meeting that the concluding observations of treaty bodies should form part of the basis of the UPR. The chairpersons underlined the complementary and mutually reinforcing nature of the treaty body system and the UPR and emphasized the importance of a continuing dialogue on this matter. The chairpersons appreciated that the findings and recommendations of treaty bodies will form part of the basis of UPR and highlighted the role of the concluding observations in this regard. The chairpersons also recommended that all treaty bodies consider developing modalities for enhanced interaction with the special procedures mandate holders, including with a view to developing effective approaches to UPR, in accordance with their respective mandates, and coordinating country-specific inputs to that mechanism.  

Human Rights Council 

Since your last session, the Human Rights Council held its fifth session in June 2007 and convened the first part of its sixth session from 10 to 28 September 2007, and has completed its institution-building task.

As you may recall, the General Assembly, in its resolution 60/251 of 15 March 2006, created the Human Rights Council and also decided that the new Council should undertake a universal periodic review, UPR, based on objective and reliable information, of the fulfilment by each State of its human rights obligations and commitments, in a manner which ensures universality of coverage and equal treatment of all States. The resolution states that the review should be a cooperative mechanism, based on an interactive dialogue, with full involvement of the country concerned, and taking into account its capacity-building needs. It also stresses that such mechanism shall complement and not duplicate the work of the treaty bodies.

On 18 June 2007, the Human Rights Council, by resolution 5/1, adopted detailed modalities regarding UPR and specified the basis of the review, its principles and objectives, the periodicity and order of the review, the UPR- process and modalities, as well as its outcome and follow-up procedure. In accordance with this resolution, the documents on which the review would be based contain the following three elements:
Information prepared by the State concerned, which can take the form of a national report, and any other information considered relevant by the State concerned, which could be presented either orally or in writing. The written presentation should be submitted six weeks prior to the session of the Working Group at which the specific review will take place. States are encouraged to prepare the information through a broad consultation process at the national level with all relevant stakeholders.
It will also include a compilation prepared by the OHCHR of the information contained in the reports of treaty bodies, special procedures, including observations and comments by the State concerned, and other relevant official United Nations documents.

In addition, credible and reliable information provided by other relevant stakeholders are also taken into consideration by the Council. These stakeholders include, inter alia, NGOs, national human rights institutions, human rights defenders, academic institutions and research institutes, regional organizations, as well as civil society representatives. 
In this respect, the Committee might wish reflect on how its input could be included in the documentation of the review of an individual State within the UPR. This issue is under consideration by almost all treaty bodies in different ways.
At the same session, the Council selected the countries to be considered by the Working Group on the UPR during its first cycle 2008 – 2011. In order for all 192 States to be reviewed over a four year cycle, 48 countries should be reviewed each year. In that regard, the Working Group on the UPR will hold three sessions per year and 16 countries will be considered at each session. The States that will be reviewed first in 2008, in order in which they will be considered are: Bahrain, Ecuador, Tunisia, Morocco, Indonesia, Finland, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, India, Brazil, the Philippines, Algeria, Poland, the Netherlands, South Africa, the Czech Republic and Argentina. You may note that several of these states are party to the CMW.
In addition, a UPR Voluntary Trust Fund is established to facilitate the participation of developing countries, particularly least developing countries, in the UPR mechanism. Establishment of a Voluntary Fund for Financial and Technical Assistance to be administered jointly with the UPR Voluntary Trust Fund has been also requested by the Council. This fund would provide, in connection with multilateral funding mechanisms, a source of financial and technical assistance to assist countries implement the recommendations emanating from the UPR in consultation with, and with the consent of, the country concerned.
Recent human rights instruments and the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples

As you know, three new human rights instruments were adopted by the General Assembly last year: the International Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities by now has 118 signatories and seven ratifications; its Optional Protocol has 63 signatories and three ratifications. Finally the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance has 71 signatories and 1 ratification to date.

On 13 September 2007, the General Assembly adopted the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. This Declaration was adopted after more than two decades of negotiations among the United Nations Member States, with active participation of indigenous peoples from all over the world.

The Declaration addresses both individual and collective rights, cultural rights and identity, as well as other rights such as education, health, employment and linguistic rights. It prohibits discrimination against indigenous peoples and promotes their full and effective participation in all matters concerning them. It also recognizes their right to remain distinct and to pursue their own visions of economic, social and cultural development. Finally, the Declaration explicitly encourages harmonious and cooperative relations between States and indigenous peoples.

The adoption of the Declaration is a step forward in the consolidation of the international human rights system. As stressed by the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the Declaration will provide an impetus for renewed international efforts to address the pressing concerns of the world’s 370 million indigenous people.
Migration developments

As you know, the Government of Belgium organised the first Global Forum on Migration and Development, which was held in Brussels on 10 and 11 July 2007, preceded by a civil society day. In their contributions, many participants emphasized the importance of discussing the human rights of migrants. I am therefore happy to inform you that the second Global Forum on Migration and Development is currently being organised by the Philippines, and that themes for the Forum will have an explicit focus on human rights.
OHCHR together with members of the Steering Committee on the Promotion of the Ratification of the Migrants Rights Convention organised a briefing on the Convention for representatives of Permanent Missions here in Geneva on 2 July 2007.  The briefing was attended by 27 member States, the majority of which were not party to the Convention.
Together with IPU and ILO, OHCHR organised also a three day seminar for parliamentarians. The seminar took place in Geneva at the end of October. Mr. Kariyawasam gave the keynote address and Mr. El Jamri participated in a panel on migration, development and human rights. The seminar was attended by some 100 parliamentarians from 36 different countries from all regions of the world. OHCHR is right now discussing with ILO and IPU the possibility of publishing a handbook on the human rights of migrants as a follow-up to the seminar. 

Finally, I am pleased to inform you that since your last session, Albania acceded to the Convention and that the number of States parties is thus currently 37. I am equally pleased to inform you that Guatemala recently made the declaration under articles 76 and 77 of the Convention, accepting the Committee’s competence to examine communications. We hope that this good example will soon be followed by other States parties.
Current session of the Committee on Migrant Workers

Since your last session Azerbaijan and Bosnia and Herzegovina submitted their initial report under article 73 of the Convention. The General Assembly is scheduled to take action later this week on the draft resolution concerning your request to hold a two week session in April 2008 followed by a one week session in the autumn. The secretariat will inform you about the outcome accordingly. 
Distinguished Committee members,

You have a short but intense session ahead of you. Today and tomorrow you will consider the initial report of Ecuador, which is sure to attract interest. Later this week, you will be meeting in closed session with NGOs and UN agencies in preparation of the consideration of the reports of Syria and Bolivia. You will also be discussing cooperation among treaty bodies and you will be briefed on the Secretary-General’s study on violence against children.

I wish to assure you that you can count on the continuing support of the office to assist you in your important work. 
Let me wish you a productive and successful session. 

Thank you very much.  
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